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AusNet at 1 to 3 times historical revenue resulting in a mid-point value of $370 
million, where the mid-point estimate used in the independent expert report 
prepared by the valuation firm Grant Samuel is $3,150 million, or more than eight 
times higher.   

b. Fails to meaningfully assess the sensitivity of the conclusions of the report to 
adopted assumptions – While the impact of incentive scheme performance, 
gearing and other assumptions are assessed, a demonstration of the sensitivity of 
key conclusions of the report to a set of plausible alternative assumptions on a 
number of other critical and unevidenced assumptions is not provided. 
Stakeholders are left with the impression that adjusted RAB multiples greatly 
exceed 1, whereas under a set of plausible assumptions the adjusted RAB multiple 
is close to, or below, 1. 

c. Fails to engage with relevant expert evidence provided to the AER in the RORI 
process in March – The CEPA report, dated 10 May, fails to refer to, or engage 
with, the detailed expert report from accounting firm Grant Thornton on RAB 
multiple estimation issues, including consideration of disaggregation issues 
central to the CEPA report analysis. This report was submitted to the AER on 11 
March, two months prior to the finalisation of the CEPA report. 

d. Fails to consider directly relevant evidence – The CEPA analysis fails to discuss 
or take into account the direct evidence provided in the AST and SKI independent 
expert reports of estimated required returns on equity. Each of these estimates 
are well above current AER estimates of allowed returns on equity, and are 
directly relevant to the AER’s estimation task.  

The attached Frontier Economics analysis demonstrates that using CEPA’s published 
models and assumptions, while adopting the more appropriate mid-point estimate of 
AST’s unregulated business from the relevant independent report, results in a 
corrected starting point RAB multiple of 1.41.  

Applying the same CEPA estimates of other components impacting enterprise value 
results in a RAB multiple estimate of 1.06. Two further adjustments recommended by 
Frontier– relating to the terminal RAB multiple assumed and expected RAB growth – 
results in a RAB multiple of 0.87. This is consistent with the AER’s current allowed 
return on equity being less than the return required by market investors.  

The same approach to estimating the value of unregulated earnings at a multiple of 1-
3 times historical revenue has been applied by CEPA in relation to SKI, resulting in the 
same issue arising for this multiple estimate. Further, and significantly, the report 
appears to contain fundamental errors, mis-specifying in its analysis and presentation 
the enterprise value of all businesses, instead of Spark’s proportionate ownership.  

The CEPA report clearly indicates that it has adopted an assumption of no new 
investment in regulated assets beyond the current regulatory period, for the purpose 
of its analysis.  

ENA finds this assumption an extraordinary analytical starting point given the energy 
transition underway and expected. It appears fundamentally inconsistent with a key 
focus of the 2022 review being to ensure adequate long-term investment incentives 






